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TASK FORCE ON DOWNTOWN RIVER AND WATERFRONT ACTIVATION





Monday, August 27, 2018




City Hall, Suite 425, Conference Room A






        9:30 a.m.

In Attendance:  Commissioner Jed Davis (Chair),  Christian Harden, Brian Shell; Commissioner Matt Brockelman and Council Members Lori Boyer and Jim Love were in attendance; Adri Maguire Segui, Legislative Assistant; Assistant General Counsel Susan Grandin; Steve Skalitzky, Chief, Natural and Marine Resources Division, Parks Recreation and Community Services Department; Brian Burket, Waterfront Project Manager; Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/Dockmaster; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division. (See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees)
The Chair convened the meeting at 9:31 a.m. and asked attendees to identify themselves for the record.
The Chair asked Council Member (and Waterways Commission Chair) Lori Boyer to provide the Task Force with a general Waterways Commission Update.  Mrs. Boyer explained that she wanted to apprise the Task Force on where we are in generating activity on the Riverwalks.  She said that the American Institute of Architects has been providing voluntary advisory input.  The Commission’s intent is to create a vibrant, interesting Riverwalk.  She cited Friendship Park and Corkscrew Park under the Acosta Bridge as sites for improvements that would enhance the attraction of the Riverwalks.

Mrs. Boyer indicated that the Commission is currently working on developing attraction nodes along the St. Johns River.  The Downtown Development Council is working with the Parks and Recreation Department on signage on the Riverwalk.  The downtown design includes You Are Here signs.  She explained that downtown signage needs to be enhanced.  One of the goals of Greenscape’s assistance is to create a shade atmosphere for 70% of the Riverwalks.
Mrs. Boyer characterized  individual nodes as jewels on a strand, each unique from the other.  In preliminary planning, the Parks and Recreation Department will be creating a playscape type of facility for children at the small park that surrounds Friendship Fountain.
Mrs. Boyer reported that she had recently met with representatives of Moment Factory, a Montreal-based multi-media entertainment concern, to discuss a proposal to develop a light and sound production for nightly demonstrations at the Friendship Park fountain.  The proposal is in the design stage.  She indicated that TDC (the Tourist Development Council) could be asked to fund the proposed project).
Mrs. Boyer reported that work should soon be underway to begin the process of repair work on the Northbank bulkheads.  The first phase would be the bulkheads stretching from the CSX Building to the Times-Union Center for the Performing Arts.  She indicated that she is preparing CIP (Capital Improvement Program) legislation for funding to begin the repair work next year.

The Chair, Jed Davis, asked what the Task Force can do to assist in implementing the projects that Council Member Boyer described.  Mrs. Boyer explained that the projects that she cited do great things for downtown and for tourism.  Advocacy is important.  We need advocates for downtown such as the business community.  She acknowledged that the Sunday incident at the Landing was a setback.

Council Member Jim Love likened the Moment Factory proposal for the Friendship Park fountain to the lighting in Hong Kong Harbor.

Chairman Davis inquired about the status of the lighting on the bridges.  Council Member Boyer explained that Miller Electric and the Jacksonville Transportation Authority are working on the restoration of lighting on the Acosta Bridge.  The lighting on the Main Street Bridge that was installed for Super Bowl XXXIX in 2005 has not been restored.

The Task Force next heard an update on the Water Taxi.  Heather Surface, Owner and Operator of River Taxi and Tours, was joined by Deb Fewell, Operations Manager.
On ridership, Ms. Purchase reported that last year’s ridership figure was 35,000.  This year, there has been a marked increase.  She explained the introduction of a flat fee that enables a passenger to get on and off the water taxi at different stops.  

Ms. Purchase reported that the Water Taxi has been successfully reaching out to various groups downtown proffering the availability of the Water Taxi as a venue.  She has been working very closely with non-profits.    Jacksonville University has engaged the River Taxi to introduce its students to Downtown Jacksonville.  Ms. Purchase described the highly successful educational program that the River Taxi has that is supported by Leadership Jacksonville, the St. Johns Riverkeeper and the Duval County Public Schools.  Students were able to explore marine biology and a host of other programs.  The Duval County Public Schools, however, has had to curtail its involvement with the Water Taxi’s educational offerings because of budget constraints.  The positon of Cultural Passport Program Coordinator had to be eliminated.  The Cultural Passport Program involved five to six thousand 5th and 6th graders a year. The St. Johns Riverkeeper is now trying to coordinate the program and is making efforts to raise funds in the private sector.  CSX has been very supportive.
The Chair, Commissioner Jed Davis, asked Ms. Purchase to characterize challenges that the Water Taxi face.  She explained that additional lighting is needed at the new dock at A. Philip Randolph Boulevard.  The Water Taxi operates until 11:00 P.M. on Fridays and Saturdays.
Ms. Purchase explained that downtown is a challenge for the water taxi.  There are not that many people or activities downtown.  Docking is a challenge.  She cited the Riverside Arts Market as a prime example of the docking challenge.  More often than not, when taxi passengers want to embark on a shopping venture at the Arts Market, the water taxi is unable to dock because recreational boaters’ vessels take up all of the docking space.

Ms. Purchase noted that the Jacksonville Zoo & Gardens dock is no longer there, having been destroyed by Hurricane Matthew.   The Sunset Cruises are still successful.

Jed Davis noted that the East Coast Railway railroad bridge is a problem.

Brian Burket explained that the Post Street, Jackson Street and River Place Tower proposed docks might be ready next year.
Council Member Lori Boyer said that we need to have docks that can accommodate both water taxi vessels and recreational boaters.

For the next meeting of the Task Force, Chairman Davis said that the Task Force should look at and make recommendation on downtown loading and unloading docks.

He announced that a JSO Marine officer will be at the meeting to provide a PowerPoint presentation on issues concerning boating downtown.

Council Member Boyer said that some research needed to be undertaken to assess downtown waterfront property that is zoned for commercial use.  There is considerable potential for additional restaurants.  She suggested looking at the JU Maritime Management Plan.

The Chair, Jed Davis, raised the issue of dockage at Palm’s Fish Camp.  He said that there is a dire need for floating docks that could accommodate both the boaters who come to the fish camp restaurant and people who are at the site for fishing.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:31 A.M.
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